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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of the Virtual Full Town Council meeting held on Thursday 18th June 2020 at 5.30pm via virtual link 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81370380920?pwd=TStnbnV1QXJRWjUyM3c2VmJsY2NUUT09
Present:


Mayor Cllr J Skinner (in the Chair) 
Councillors:
Mrs J Anscombe, Mrs L Beech, Mr P Darby, Mr G Edwards, Mr B Holmes, Mr C Houghton, Mrs S Matthews, Mr I Pilcher
Town Clerk:

Mr R Bishop
Office Administrator:

Mrs H Duggan
1. Apologies and reason for absence

Cllr Bell – prior commitment
Cllr Bensley – prior commitment

Cllr Scott – prior commitment

2. Declarations of Interest – for items included on the Agenda.

There were no declarations of interest.
The following agenda items were outstanding from the Council meeting held on 10th June 2020

3. Mayors Report
3.1. Urgent reports, correspondence or information at the Mayor’s discretion

i. Ducks
The Town Clerk confirm that Breckland Council had pressure washed the Town Pit area as requested. It was recommended to continue to press Breckland Council Environmental Health to deal with educating the public in respect of the disadvantages of feeding the ducks.  Breckland were in the process of sorting out suitable signs - “PLEASE - DO NOT FEED THE DUCKS” for the town. Cllrs were in agreement that Breckland were managing suitable signs for the town.

ii. Hand Sanitiser Units
The Town Clerk provided price information of similar hand sanitiser units to those erected by Breckland Council in the Town Centre as follows: -

· To supply hand sanitiser station, complete with 1 litre empty bottle


£120.00

· To deliver and install station to location, per machine


   
  £41.40

· Supply hand sanitiser liquid to each station upon installation, per machine   
  £11.20

· To supply security tooling to open the back of the station for refilling, per tool
    £4.25









TOTAL COST per unit =   £176.85

Possible locations for consideration were:
· Skatepark, Multi-Use-Games-Area, Outdoor Gym and Play Area at Rec

· Outside Public Toilets in Town Centre

· Outside rear entrance to Town Hall

· Play Areas at the Oaklands, Merryweather Road and Orford Road.

Cllrs were asked to consider whether to go ahead with the purchase of hand sanitiser units at any or none of the above-mentioned locations.

After discussion it was proposed by Cllr Darby, seconded by Cllr Matthews to ask Breckland to supply an additional hand sanitiser unit for outside the Public Toilets in anticipation of the completed refurbishment works.

It was unanimously agreed to ask Breckland to supply an additional hand sanitiser unit for outside the Public Toilets in anticipation of the completed refurbishment works.

After further discussion it was proposed by Cllr Edwards, seconded by Cllr Skinner to ask Breckland to supply an additional hand sanitiser unit for the rear entrance to the Town Hall.

It was unanimously agreed to ask Breckland to supply an additional hand sanitiser unit for the rear entrance to the Town Hall.

iii. Town Hall Reception screens

The Town Clerk advised the expected costing had not been received prior to the meeting. It would be added to the agenda for the next available Council meeting.
iv. Confidence campaign flags

The Town Clerk advised a request had been received by Breckland Council as part of the re-opening of the Town Centre businesses to erect ‘Confidence’ campaign flags in the Town Centre. Out of courtesy they were requesting permission to do so; they were also requesting the assistance of the Ground Maintenance Team to erect the flags. 
After discussion Cllrs proposed twenty-five flags for the centre of the town alongside twenty-five new flag poles.

It was agreed to approve twenty-five flags and twenty-five new flag poles from Breckland in support of the Confidence campaign for the town

It was also proposed to approve the request that the Ground Maintenance Team erect the new flags and flag poles in support of the Confidence campaign.

It was agreed to allow the Ground Maintenance Team to support the Confidence campaign by erecting the new flags and flags poles in the centre of town.

v. Breckland - Town Centre Economy meeting
Cllr Anscombe provided a brief overview of some of the topics covered in the meeting delivered by the Leader of Breckland Council, Sam Chapman-Allen and Senior Officer, Rob Walker yesterday, attended by the Mayor, Deputy Mayor and Town Clerk. 
The meeting considered ideas including involvement in the re-opening of the hospitality businesses on 6th July. 

It was proposed by Cllr Beech, seconded by Cllr Skinner to engage fully with Breckland to support the re-opening of the hospitality businesses on 6th July 2020.

It was unanimously agreed to engage fully with Breckland to support the re-opening of the hospitality businesses on 6th July 2020.

Cllr Darby raised concern regarding the proposed town centre road closure. This had apparently been cancelled however there was a live TRO showing a road closure from 6th July to 5th December 2020.

It was agreed to ask NCC to cancel the proposed town centre road closure scheduled for the period of 6th July to 5th December 2020

8. Correspondence or Information
8.2. Breckland Council
a) 
Phase One and Phase Two of the support offered from Breckland Council for the re-opening of the Town Centre shops.
The Town Clerk provided a report as follows:

Phase one has started to be rolled out with the installation of five hand washing stations in the Town Centre and cordoning off of the on-street parking areas in order to widen the pedestrian areas, allowing for social distancing to take place when the High Street shop re-open on Monday.

It was confirmed that the two hour parking monitoring would commence in the Town Centre from Monday 15th June, as the loss of on-street parking will mean that a greater churn of cars will be required to provide sufficient parking in the Town Centre.

Phase two has begun with the preparation of the wider pedestrian areas, there is a desire to include planters and more permanent structures than the temporary barriers that are currently in situ. It has been emphasised that there is direct conflict between the areas currently cordoned off and the areas required under the Market Charter. Whilst we have a situation where Market traders are not all in their normal position, with the phased return of the Market very soon a larger part of the Town Centre will be required to accommodate all of our Market traders, as we apply the social-distancing rules within a wider layout.

Phase two can be what each town wants it to be, things like road closures or divisions have been discussed briefly, and this could be an opportunity to trial a new layout, if this is required. It is a moving object, but each Town is encouraged to put forward their ideas ASAP, as the situation is evolving, and the Confidence campaign is fully underway. 

The third stage will be the re-opening of the hospitality businesses and the Town Council are encouraged to get involved, to assist Breckland and the Local Businesses with positive messages on their website and social media.

9. Representatives of outside bodies reports
A list of other correspondence was circulated with the Agenda.
10. Committee & Working Group reports 

1.1. Committee Reports:

Market, Events & Tourism Committee
Cllr Beech highlighted a new virtual garden competition that the Committee were introducing for the town. Residents would be asked to send in pictures of their ‘’lockdown’ gardens and a high-profile judge, yet to be agreed, would decide the winner.
Estates Committee

Cllr Anscombe confirmed the Public Toilets refurbishment programme would commence on 1st August 2020.

1.2. Working Groups, Task Groups or Topic Groups
There were no working group reports
2. Reports by Representatives of Outside Bodies

There were no reports.

3. Dates of forthcoming meetings 
	Market, Events & Tourism Committee
	Mon
	15th Jun
	5.30pm
	Virtual

	Estates, Town Hall/Heritage & Site Maintenance Committee
	Wed
	17th Jun
	4.00pm
	Virtual

	Planning & Built Environment Committee
	Tues
	30th Jun
	4.00pm
	Virtual

	Full Council
	Wed
	8th July
	4.00pm
	Virtual

	Recreation & Community Services Committee
	Mon
	13th July
	5.30pm
	Virtual

	Finance Committee 
	Mon
	27th July
	5.30pm
	Virtual

	Planning & Built Environment Committee
	Tues
	28th July
	4.00pm
	Virtual

	Cllr in-house training 
	Mon
	29th June
	5.30pm
	Virtual 


The Town Clerk highlighted the addition of a Cllr in-house training session on Wednesday 29th July 5.30pm to 7pm. The session would be delivered by different people covering the following topics:

· s106

· Virtual meetings

· Live Agendas

13. ADMISSION TO MEETINGS ACT (PUBLIC BODIES) 1960:

CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS following the exclusion of the public and press

1.1. Staff related issues from the HR & Governance Committee.

The Town Clerk confirmed the minutes of the June meeting would be circulated shortly to update the Council. There were no issues to highlight to the Council or that needed ratification.

1.2. Breach of Market Rules and Regulations by a Licensed Market Trader.

It was noted this request was a carry-forward from the Consensus Decision making. 
It was recommended that for the Licensed Market Trader in question the four free trading weeks should include the three weeks the Licenced Trader was trading when the market was officially closed.

It was proposed by Cllr Pilcher, seconded by Cllr Matthew that for the Licensed Market Trader in question the four free trading weeks should also include the three weeks they traded when the market was officially closed.

It was unanimously agreed that for the Licensed Market Trader in question the four free trading weeks should also include the three weeks they traded when the market was officially closed.

1.3. Progress report on ‘in-principle’ stage one investigations regarding the possible acquisition of a Community Asset.

The Town Clerk confirmed a valuation had been received and circulated to Cllrs from William H. Brown.

The Town Mayor, Cllr Jill Skinner put forward the following motion: 


"As your Town Mayor I put forward the following motion for consideration: That the Town Council make a formal offer for the sacred Heart Barn and Swimming Pool, at the full asking price of £325,000, a price verified by William H. Brown estate agents. This is subject to the permission to borrow being forthcoming from the Department of Housing, Communities and Local Government. It is further proposed to fund a deposit on the property and legal fees out of Council reserves, to borrow sufficient funds to secure the property and to seek the necessary grant funding to improve the building and bring the facilities into public use. Then finally discuss with third parties the prospect of managing the building via a new or existing charitable trust."

It was noted that if the offer was accepted, then the next step would be to set up an immediate public consultation day at the Assembly Rooms, ending with a public meeting.

Cllr Anscombe raised concerns regarding the previous motion agreed at the Extraordinary meeting on 26th May which she felt was being overturned without due process.

The Town Clerk advised the previous motion was not being overturned but was very much alive. 

The Town Clerk explained he had applied for borrowing permission and was awaiting a response from the Department of Housing, Communities and Local Government and the costings for a range of financial scenarios to include the purchase of the Community Assets and part payment/consolidation of the existing Public Works loans was still being worked on for further Council review and agreement. 

The Town Clerk then provided some information on some financial scenarios for borrowing and consolidating existing borrowing for the Cllrs to consider.

The Town Clerk advised the new motion was intended to compliment the previous motion to allow an offer to be made, given the very tight timeline and interested second party.

Cllrs debated the motion and the Mayor read out the proposal again  which was seconded by Cllr Darby and it was put to a vote.
The result of the vote was 4 votes for, 2 against, 2 abstention.

It was agreed, on the Mayors deciding vote, that the Town Council make a formal offer for the sacred Heart Barn and Swimming Pool, at the full asking price of £325,000, a price verified by William H. Brown estate agents. This is subject to the permission to borrow being forthcoming from the Department of Housing, Communities and Local Government. It is further proposed to fund a deposit on the property and legal fees out of Council reserves, to borrow sufficient funds to secure the property and to seek the necessary grant funding to improve the building and bring the facilities into public use. Then finally discuss with third parties the prospect of managing the building via a new or existing charitable trust.

The Town Clerk clarified the next steps would be for the Mayor and himself to identify tasks that the Cllrs could do to help complete the required due diligence.
14. Next meeting and items for a future agenda

10th July 2020 is the next Full Council meeting.
Cllr Darby requested an update on the outstanding items with Ward Gethin Archer– Church Wall, The Shambles, The Town Pound.

The meeting closed at 7.10pm

              Mayor………………
Initials: _____     


